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International Road Haulage Access to the United Kingdom 
 
I am writing to let you know that the UK will be amending domestic legislation shortly 
to fully implement some of the international road transport provisions in the EU-UK 
Trade and Cooperation Agreement (TCA), particularly in the area of international 
road haulage access to the UK for operators based in EU Member States. This 
change will come into effect at the beginning of 2023. 
 
To reflect the access rights covered in the TCA, the UK is removing from domestic 
legislation:  
 

a) the right of operators based in EU Member States to conduct cabotage 
movements when entering the UK unladen1;  

b) the right of operators based in EU Member States to conduct combined 
transport (i.e., certain types of intermodal transport where goods are 
transported in the same loading unit or vehicle using two or more modes of 
transport); 

c) the right of operators based in EU Member States to pick up goods in the UK 
and then go to a non-EU country to drop off those goods (known as “triangular 
traffic”) through the use of a Community Licence.  

 
The UK has decided to remove these rights in the context that the TCA does not 
offer equivalent rights on a reciprocal basis to UK hauliers operating in EU territory.  
 
Operators based in EU Member States can still conduct triangular traffic journeys 
without these rights, but they will need to hold a permit issued by the European 
Conference of Ministers of Transport (ECMT). ECMT permits support UK operators 
making similar triangular traffic movements between EU States and other countries. 
 

 
1 Changes to the main cabotage right (two cabotage journeys for EU operators within 7 days of unloading 
further to a laden international arrival) have already been made. 
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Please feel free to disseminate this information to parties which you believe will be 
affected by these changes. We appreciate that this will require some adjustments to 
working practices for some businesses.  
 
If you need more information, please contact me via email at: freight@dft.gov.uk 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 
Morag Rethans 
Head of Operator Licensing and Market Access 
Road Freight Regulation 


